
APPENDIX	2	
LETTERS	OF	SUPPORT	



	



	
	 	



	
	
	

Elaine	S.	LeVine,	Ph.D.,	ABMP																																																																	
																																						Prescribing	Psychologist	Licensed	in	Child	&	Family	Therapy	

	
	
	
	
		
January	13,	2016	
	
Enedina	Vazquez,	Ph.D.	
Gladys	De	Necochea	
New	Mexico	State	University	
P.O.	Box	30001	MSC,	3AC	
Las	Cruces,	NM	88003	
	

		
Dear	Dr.	Vazquez	and	Dr.	De	Necochea:	
	
I	 am	 writing	 this	 letter	 to	 express	 my	 strong	 support	 for	 efforts	 under	 your	
leadership	 to	 enhance	 the	 program	 in	 psychopharmacology	 in	 the	 Department	 of	
Counseling	and	Educational	Psychology	 in	the	College	of	Education	at	New	Mexico	
State	 University.	 This	 program	 in	 clinical	 psychopharmacology	 has	 contributed	
significantly	 to	meeting	the	needs	of	 the	many	underserved	mentally	 ill	citizens	 in	
New	Mexico.	Since	1999,	the	program	has	been	training	doctoral-level	psychologists	
to	 meet	 the	 requirements	 of	 the	 New	Mexico	 Prescribing	 Psychologist	 Act.	 I	 join	
mental	 health	 practitioners	 in	 New	 Mexico,	 throughout	 the	 United	 States	 and,	
importantly,	many	citizens	of	New	Mexico	in	expressing	gratitude	that	New	Mexico	
State	University	 recognized	 the	 importance	of	 efforts	 to	 increase	access	 to	mental	
health	care	by	providing	high	quality	training	to	licensed	psychologists	in	order	for	
them	 to	 meet	 the	 requirements	 of	 the	 first	 State	 in	 the	 United	 States	 to	 license	
properly	 trained	 psychologists	 to	 prescribe	 psychotropic	 medications	 for	 their	
patients.					
	
The	 present	 efforts	 to	 strengthen	 and	 further	 institutionalize	 the	
psychopharmacology	 program	 as	 a	 Master’s	 of	 Science	 in	 Clinical	
Psychopharmacology	 will	 greatly	 advance	 efforts	 to	 improve	 the	 mental	 health	
wellbeing	of	our	New	Mexico	citizens.		
	
As	the	Training	Director	of	the	program	in	psychopharmacology	since	its	inception	
in	 1999	 to	 2012,	 and,	 presently,	 as	 co-director	 of	 the	 program	 (along	 with	 Dr.	
Patrick	 Quinn),	 I	 believe	 I	 am	 in	 a	 unique	 position	 to	 be	 able	 to	 explain	 the	
importance	of	 the	next	step	 in	 the	growth	of	 the	psychopharmacology	program	to	
become	a	Master’s	of	Science	 in	Clinical	Psychopharmacology.	 I	would	 like	 to	 take	



this	 opportunity	 to	 summarize	 the	 history	 of	 the	 psychologists’	 prescriptive	
authority	movement	and	the	evolution	of	the	psychopharmacology	program	at	New	
Mexico	 State	 University	 that	 is	 the	 foundation	 for	 the	 current	 request	 that	 the	
program	become	a	postdoctoral	Master’s	of	Science	in	Clinical	Psychopharmacology.		
	
Critical	Events	in	the	Evolution	of	Prescriptive	
Authority	for	Psychologists	in	New	Mexico:	
	

• During	 the	1990s,	 ten	psychologists	 from	all	 branches	of	 the	military	were	
trained	through	a	Department	of	Defense	Demonstration	Project	to	prescribe	
psychotropic	medications	for	their	patients,	as	a	means	of	increasing	access	
to	 and	quality	 of	mental	 health	 care.	 Evaluations	by	 the	GAO	and	a	private	
Vector	 Study	 demonstrated	 the	 competence	 of	 these	 prescribing	
psychologists;	

• In	 1998,	 the	 American	 Psychological	 Association	 voted	 to	 support	
prescriptive	 authority	 for	 properly	 trained	 psychologists	 and	 developed	 a	
core	 curriculum	 modeled	 after	 the	 Department	 of	 Defense	 Demonstration	
Project	training;	
	

• In	1999,	under	the	guidance	of	Dr.	Michael	Morehead,	Dean	of	the	College	of	
Education,	 and	 Dr.	 Luis	 Vazquez,	 Department	 Head	 of	 Counseling	 and	
Educational	Psychology	in	the	College	of	Education,	a	certificate	program	in	
psychopharmacology	for	licensed	doctoral-level	psychologists	was	conjointly	
developed	 by	 the	 Southwestern	 Institute	 for	 the	 Advancement	 of	
Psychotherapy	 (SIAP;	 Elaine	 LeVine,	 Ph.D.,	 Director)	 and	 the	 College	 of	
Education	(Distance	Education	Department).	Psychologists	from	New	Mexico	
and	other	states	began	participating	in	a	program	consisting	of	450	academic	
hours	 of	 study	 as	 outlined	 by	 the	 document	 on	 prescriptive	 authority	 for	
psychologists	developed	by	the	American	Psychological	Association	in	1998;		
	

• In	2002,	New	Mexico	became	the	first	State	in	the	United	States	to	pass	a	law	
allowing	psychologists	with	appropriate	post-doctoral	 training	 to	prescribe	
psychotropic	 medication	 for	 their	 patients	 in	 consultation	 with	 patients’	
medical	providers;	
 

• Since	 the	 inception	 of	 this	 law,	 over	 60	 psychologists	 with	 post-doctoral	
training	 have	 obtained	 New	 Mexico	 licenses	 to	 prescribe	 psychotropic	
medications	 for	 the	 most	 critically	 ill	 and	 underserved	 mental	 health	
populations.	 These	 psychologists	work	 in	 rural	 areas	 throughout	 the	 State,	
on	Indian	reservations,	and	on	various	military	bases;	
 

• Most	of	the	prescribing	psychologists	in	New	Mexico	obtained	their	training	
in	psychopharmacology	through	the	program	provided	at	New	Mexico	State	
University;	
 



• Over	the	years,	this	NMSU	psychopharmacology	program	has	advanced	from	
offering	professional	development	credit	 to	an	 Interdisciplinary	Master’s	of	
Arts	Degree;		
 

• This	 coursework	 has	 been	 taught	 by	 national	 experts	 in	
psychopharmacology,	 NMSU	 faculty	 from	 the	 Counseling	 and	 Educational	
Psychology	 Department	 and	 the	 Nursing	 Department,	 and	 physicians	
throughout	the	State;	
 
 

• The	 Family	 Medicine	 Center	 associated	 with	Memorial	 Medical	 Center	 has	
played	 an	 instrumental	 role	 in	 providing	 faculty	 as	 well	 as	 supervision	 of	
students	in	their	practica;			
 

• La	Clinica	de	Familia,	a	clinic	which	provides	medical	care	and	mental	health	
care,	has	also	provided	opportunities	for	internships	for	the	students	in	this	
program.	

		
Accomplishments	of	the	Program:	

 
• Since	1999,	more	than	150	licensed	psychologists	from	New	Mexico,	various	

States	 throughout	 the	 United	 States,	 Canada,	 Guam,	 Australia,	 England	 and	
the	Netherlands	have	participated	in	coursework	in	the	psychopharmacology	
program.	All	of	these	psychologists	report	that	they	have	used	their	training	
to	 enhance	 their	 ability	 to	 consult	 with	 medical	 personnel	 about	
psychotropic	medications	for	their	patients;		
	

• From	 2008	 to	 2010,	 18	 students	 from	 the	 Netherlands	 participated	 in	 a	
special	 iteration	 of	 the	 program	 culminating	 in	 executive-tract	 practica	 in	
sites	 throughout	 New	Mexico	 and	 earned	 the	 Interdisciplinary	 Master’s	 of	
Arts	Degree.		
	

• New	Mexico	State	University	is	presently	offering	the	8th	Iteration	of	classes	
in	psychopharmacology;		
 

• Over	40	of	the	students	who	participated	in	the	New	Mexico	State	University	
coursework	have	completed	 the	 rigorous	 internship	 requirements,	national	
licensing	exam,	450	academic	hours,	and	are	presently	 licensed	prescribing	
psychologists	in	New	Mexico.	These	psychologists	are	located	throughout	the	
State	and	are	providing	needed	care	in	highly	underserved	areas;	
 

• The	work	of	the	prescribing	psychologists	is	highly	regarded.	As	evidence	of	
this,	 a	 headline	 article	 in	 the	 Las	 Cruces	 Sun	 News	 on	 December	 6,	 2015	
began,	 “Shortage	 Plagues	 Health	 Service:	 La	 Clinica	 experiences	 a	 lack	 of	
available	 staffers.”	 Susan	Martinez	 de	 Gonzales,	 Director	 of	 La	 Clinica,	was	



quoted	 in	 this	 article	 as	 saying,	 “We	 have	 about	 55	 positions	 open	 for	
prescribing	 psychologists,	 for	 psychiatrists,	 and	 for	 licensed	 personnel	 for	
counseling.”	
 

• Not	 only	 are	 the	 accomplishments	 of	 the	 prescribing	 psychologists	
recognized	 and	 desired,	 but	 it	 is	 also	 important	 to	 note	 that	 since	 the	
inception	of	the	 law,	there	have	been	no	New	Mexico	Board	of	Psychologist	
Examiners’	 actions	 or	 lawsuits	 against	 a	 prescribing	 psychologist	 for	
malpractice.		
 

Need	for	a	Master’s	of	Science	Degree	in	Clinical	Psychopharmacology:	
 

• There	 are,	 presently,	 three	 programs	 within	 the	 continental	 United	 States	
providing	training	for	prescribing	psychologist:	New	Mexico	State	University;	
Alliant	University;	 and	Fairleigh	Dickinson	University.	There	 is	 also	a	 small	
training	program	at	the	University	of	Hawaii	in	Hilo;		
	

• The	 other	 programs	 offer	 a	 Master’s	 of	 Science	 Degree	 in	 Clinical	
Psychopharmacology.	 Their	 overall	 content	 is	 similar	 to	 the	 New	 Mexico	
State	University	program,	as	all	of	 the	programs	 that	are	designated	by	 the	
American	Psychological	Association	must	fulfill	very	clear	and	high	standards	
of	training;	
	

• The	program	at	New	Mexico	State	University	is	unique	in	the	depth	to	which	
it	 has	 provided	 hands-on	 experience	 in	 pathophysiology	 and	 physical	
assessment.;	 integrates	 the	 practical	 into	 the	 training	 program;	 and	 has	
developed	 internship	 sites	where	psychologists	 can	practice.	 Consequently,	
many	psychologists	 from	all	over	 the	country	have	chosen	 the	New	Mexico	
State	University	program;		
	

• Despite	 the	 accomplishments	 of	 the	New	Mexico	 State	University	 program,	
there	 have	 been	 a	 number	 of	 administrative	 complications	 because	 the	
program	 is	 not	 yet	 established	 as	 a	 designated	 Master’s	 in	 its	 own	 right	
within	the	University	structure;	
	

• Further,	some	potentially	strong	students	who	want	to	move	to	New	Mexico	
to	 provide	 service	 in	 New	 Mexico	 are	 choosing	 other	 training	 programs	
because	they	 feel	 it	 is	 important	 to	have	the	credential	 “Master’s	of	Science	
Degree	 in	 Clinical	 Psychopharmacology.”	 Graduates	with	 these	 degrees	 are	
able	 to	 add	MSCP	 after	 the	 Ph.D.	 or	 Psy.D.	 of	 their	 credentials.	 	While	 the	
present	New	Mexico	State	University	program	does	qualify	psychologists	for	
licensure	within	New	Mexico,	the	credential	of	“Master’s	of	Science	Degree	in	
Clinical	 Psychopharmacology”	 opens	 avenues	 in	 forensic	 and	 institutional	
work	for	psychologists	with	that	designation.	

	



Summary:	
	
There	 is	 a	 dramatic	 potential	 for	 growth	 in	 the	 psychopharmacology	 program	 at	
New	Mexico	State	University.	Many	psychologists	from	New	Mexico	and	other	states	
as	well	 as	 overseas	prefer	NMSU’s	program	because	 it	 is	 housed	 in	 the	 first	 State	
that	 has	 a	 licensing	 law	 for	 prescribing	 psychologists	 and	 because	 of	 the	 unique	
aspect	of	 its	 intensive	training	in	pathophysiology,	clinical	assessment,	and	clinical	
practica.	Given	the	critical	needs	for	mental	health	care,	there	are	huge	demands	for	
prescribing	 psychologists	 in	 New	 Mexico	 and	 elsewhere.	 Further	 structuring	 the	
psychopharmacology	training	program	to	be	a	Master’s	of	Science	Degree	in	Clinical	
Psychopharmacology	 will	 greatly	 enhance	 potential	 psychologists’	 interest	 in	 the	
program	 as	well	 as	 streamline	 organization	 of	 the	 program	 and	 facilitate	 funding	
opportunities	for	students	and	the	program	as	a	whole.		
	
It	is	hoped	that	the	New	Mexico	State	University	community	will	give	this	proposal	
to	implement	a	Master’s	of	Science	Degree	in	Clinical	Psychopharmacology	its	most	
serious	consideration.	
		
Sincerely,	
	

	
Elaine	S.	LeVine,	Ph.D.,	ABMP	
Prescribing	Psychologist	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

_________________________________________________________________________________	
1395	Missouri	Avenue	�	Las	Cruces,	NM		88001	�	(575)	522-5466	�	Fax	(575)	521-8611	





	
	 	



		 	 La	Clinica	de	Familia,	Inc.		
105	W.	Griggs	Ave		
Las	Cruces,	NM	88001	

	
Thomas	C.	Thompson,	PhD,	MP,	ABN,	ABMP	
Board	Certified	Medical	and	Neuropsychology-Prescribing	
LCDF-MH-ACT	Program	
	
January	14,	2016	
	
Enedina	Vazquez,	Ph.D.	
Gladys	De	Necochea	
New	Mexico	State	University	
P.O.	Box	30001	MSC,	3AC	
Las	Cruces,	NM	88003	
	

		
Dear	Dr.	Vazquez	and	Dr.	De	Necochea:	
	
I	am	pleased	to	have	the	opportunity	to	support	the	Psychopharmacology	Training	
Program	for	Psychologists	at	the	Department	of	Counseling	and	Educational	
Psychology	in	the	College	of	Education	at	New	Mexico	State	University.	I	am	also	
pleased	to	express	my	appreciation	to	this	Department.	I	was	fortunate	to	have	the	
opportunity	to	train	in	the	NMSU/SAIP	program	from	which	I	graduated	in	2004.	In	
so	doing,	I	became	the	third	psychologist	licensed	to	prescribe	in	the	state	of	New	
Mexico.		
	
Having	 the	 opportunity	 to	 train	 in	 the	 New	 Mexico	 State	 University	 program	
allowed	me	as	well	as	others	 to	benefit	 from	the	 integration	of	 in-depth	academic	
and	 practical	 hands	 on	 training.	 We	 were	 fortunate	 to	 learn	 assessment	 of	 the	
“whole	patient”	as	the	old	saying	goes,	“from	head	to	toe”,	and	all	parts	and	systems	
in	 between.	 The	 program	 emphasizes	 developing	 an	 integrated	 understanding	 of	
pathophysiology,	 its	physical	presentation	 in	hands	on	assessment,	and	 laboratory	
findings.	
	
As	2004	graduates	of	the	program,	we	were	positioned	to	exponentially	increase	
our	future	learning.		I	was	one	of	three	psychologist	graduates	to	participate	in	
coordinated	training	at	The	Family	Medicine	Residency	Program	associated	with	
Memorial	Medical	Center.	For	the	better	part	of	two	years	(half	time)	we	trained,	
under	faculty	supervision,	along	side	Family	Medicine	Residents.	During	that	time,	
we	learned	to	increase	the	integration	of	our	training	in	psychology	and	



psychopharmacology	with	integrated	assessments	and	treatment	of	patients	with	
comorbid	mental	and	physical	health	disorders.		
	
The	quality	and	uniqueness	of	NMSU	CEP	psychopharmacology	program	and	its	
interactions	with	other	community	resources	has	been	instrumental	in	providing	
treatment	to	underserved	populations	in	New	Mexico	as	well	as	other	locations.	In	
these	populations,	comorbidity	was	and	is	the	“Norm”.	These	are	patient	
populations	with	exposure	to	the	multiple	risk	factors	associated	with	family,	social,	
educational,	vocational,	lower	socioeconomic	as	well	as	health	stressors	and	
hardships.	It	is	a	conglomeration	of	factors	where	the	bi-directionality	of	mental	
health/illness	and	physical	health/illness	is	the	defining	feature.		
	
The	enormous	benefit	of	the	NMSU	CEP	psychopharmacology	programs	is	it	results	
in	an	integrated	and	expanded	level	of	understanding	of	physical	medicine	and	
pathophysiology	with	the	graduate’s	years	of	clinical,	counseling	and	
neuropsychology	training	and	experience.			For	me	and	for	others	who	have	trained,	
the	doors	to	a	larger	bidirectional	universe	of	the	comorbidities	existing	between	
physical	and	mental	disorders	opened	wide.	The	ability	to	conceptualize,	
understand	and	treat	patient	populations	with	enormous	need	began	to	and	has	
continued	to	take	on	increased	clarity.			
	
As	you	can	gather	from	my	discussion,	this	program	is	extremely	important	to	New	
Mexico.		Additionally,	it	should	be	noted	the	majority	of	these	graduates	stay	in	New	
Mexico.	The	program	is	extremely	important	in	meeting	the	needs	of	many	rural	and	
urban	underserved	citizens	of	New	Mexico.	As	most	of	you	already	know	there	is	an	
enormous	shortage	in	New	Mexico	(nation	wide)	for	high-quality	well-educated	
mental	health	prescribers.	In	New	Mexico	the	psychopharmacology	program	in	the	
CEP	Department	has	and	is	having	a	very	positive	and	much	needed	impact	on	these	
needs	across	New	Mexico.	
	
Between	2005	and	2015	I	spent	25	to	40	hours	a	week	as	the	Prescribing	Medical	
and	Neuropsychologist	at	the	Behavioral	Health	Program	at	Sierra	Vista	Hospital	in	
Truth	or	Consequences,	New	Mexico.	During	that	time,	I	served	as	a	full	member	of	
the	medical	staff.	The	quality	of	the	training	and	experience	which	I	received	
through	the	NMSU	CEP	psychopharmacology	program	allowed	me	to	help	facilitate	
the	integration	of	behavioral	and	physical	medicine.	The	population	there	was	and	
continues	to	be	an	underserved	population	of	high	need	with	multiple	medical	
comorbidities.	
	
I	serve	on	the	Application	Committee	for	Credentialing	of	Prescribing	Psychologist	
for	the	New	Mexico	Board	of	Psychologist	Examiners.		From	this	vantage	point,	I	can	
speak	for	the	significant	positive	impact	the	program	is	having	on	the	needs	of	the	
state.	Prescribing	Medical	Psychologists	who	provide	services	in	other	clinical	
health	settings	in	north,	central,	and	southern	New	Mexico	serve	a	population	of	
citizens	with	many	problems	and	great	needs.		
	



Past	data	from	2013,	and	data	currently	being	gathered,	continue	to	reflect	the	
enormous	amount	of	time	providers	spend	delivering	services	to	underserved	rural	
populations	in	New	Mexico.	In	2013,	findings	indicated	that	as	much	as	60%	of	the	
time	of	Prescribing	Psychologist	in	New	Mexico	was	spent	in	these	underserved	
settings.			
	
While	I	am	no	longer	providing	services	in	Sierra	County,	other	prescribing	
psychologists	are	associated	with	Federally	Qualified	Healthcare	Centers	and	
continue	to	provide	services	in	Sierra	and	other	rural	New	Mexico	counties.	As	I	am	
partially	retired,	I	spend	approximately	25	hours	of	my	week	as	the	Prescribing	
Medical	&	Neuropsychologist	with	La	Clinica	de	Familia	in	their	Mental	Health	
Assertive	Community	Treatment(ACT)	Program.	In	this	capacity,	I	continue	to	
provide	services	to	an	underserved	and	vulnerable	population	of	patients	with	
Severe	Mental	Illness	(SMI)	with	multiple	comorbid	medical	and	neuropsychiatric	
disorders.	
	
What	we	do	and	what	I	have	done	would	not	be	possible	without	the	foresight	that	
went	into	the	development	of	the	psychopharmacology	program	in	the	department	
of	Counseling	and	Educational	Psychology	at	NMSU.	The	next	step	toward	a	
designated	Masters	of	Science	in	Clinical	Psychopharmacology	(MSCP)	is	another	
major	and	important	goal.	It	reflects	the	same	foresight	that	has	provided	the	
development	and	guidance	for	which	we	have	been	able	to	benefit	and	then	proceed	
to	improved	care	to	the	many	underserved	and	needy	citizens	of	this	state.	
	
As	a	Native	of	New	Mexico,	I	have	had	the	honor	and	privilege	to	be	a	graduate	of	
this	program.	I	have	also	had	the	honor	and	privilege	of	using	my	training	to	be	of	
service	to	the	citizens	of	my	native	state,	New	Mexico.	
	
I	am	pleased	to	endorse	the	Masters	of	Science	in	Clinical	Psychopharmacology	
degree	designation	for	the	program.	I	encourage	all	of	you	to	support	the	
department	in	this	continued	evolution	toward	meeting	the	needs	of	the	citizens	of	
New	Mexico,	many	of	whom	are	the	neediest	and	most	vulnerable.	The	designation	
of	the	MSCP	degree	is	becoming	the	standard	in	the	field	nationally.	As	the	
Department	of	Counseling	and	Educational	Psychology	at	New	Mexico	State	
University	is	one	of	the	premier	founding	programs,	a	designated	MSCP	degree	
becoming	available	is	an	important	evolutionary	goal.					
	
Respectfully,	

	
Thomas	C.	Thompson,	Ph.D.,	MP,	ABN,	ABMP	
Medical	and	Neuropsychology-Prescribing	
Member	of	Rules	and	Application	and	RxP	Application	Committees	
New	Mexico	Board	of	Psychologist	Examiners	
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(505)  476-4600 � Fax (505)  476-4620   � www.rld.state .nm.us  

	

January 19, 2016  
 
 
Daniel Ullman, Ph.D., MSCP 
Long Professional Building 
4535 Normal Blvd, #212 
Lincoln, NE 68506 

 

Dear Dr. Ullman,  

 

The New Mexico Board of Psychologist Examiners has had no 
disciplinary action taken against a licensed RxP Psychologist.  
 
 
Please feel free to contact me with any questions.  
 
Thank you,  
 
Samantha Lopez 
 
Samantha Lopez 
Board Administrator  
505-476-4622 

 
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	


